

1 Blue Hill Plaza, 14th Floor Suite 1541 Pearl River, NY 10965

##ONE 800-953-2244 845-735-6000 FAX 845-512-6070 WEB www.hudsonrech.com

January 17, 2017

Ms. Pamela Gupta, Manager Greenhouse Gas Reduction Strategy Section Research Division California Air Resources Board 1001 I Street Sacrament, CA 96814

Re:

Comments on Revised Proposed Short-Lived Climate Pollutant Reduction

Strategy

Dear Ms. Gupta,

I am the Vice President of Legal & Regulatory for Hudson Technologies Company ("Hudson"), and am respectfully submitting the following comments regarding the California Air Resources Board's ("CARB") Revised Proposed Short-Lived Climate Pollution Reduction Strategy. Hudson is the nation's largest refrigerant reclamation company. While our main reclamation facility is in Champaign, Illinois, we also have facilities in Escondido, California and Ontario, California.

For more than 25 years, we have purchased used refrigerants and cleaned the gas so it can be reused to service the aftermarket. This process limits the amount of virgin gas that must be produced, creates economic incentives to ensure refrigerant is handled properly and leaks are minimized, and dramatically reduces emissions to the atmosphere.

We applaud your commitment to targeting emissions of fluorinated gases (F-gases), the fastest growing source of greenhouse gas emissions globally and in California. The revised strategy outlines a series of potential actions to reduce emissions from Hydrofluorocarbons ("HFCs"), including incentive programs to defray the cost of installing low-GWP refrigeration equipment, a prohibition on the sale or distribution of refrigerants with a GWP of 2500 or greater, and prohibitions on the use of high-GWP equipment in new commercial, industrial and residential equipment. We also note CARB's recognition that, in light of the historic Kigali Amendment to the Montreal Protocol, a California-specific HFC phasedown will not be necessary.

Hudson supports CARB's efforts to reduce HFC emissions as the approaches outlined in the revised proposed strategy paper. However, we believe that CARB's strategy should start with a heavy emphasis on the value of refrigerant reclamation as a means to reduce emissions and we strongly recommend that CARB look at steps to promote reclamation. Every pound of refrigerant that is added to an existing system is replacing a pound that was lost to the atmosphere. A strategy that promotes the recovery, reclamation and re-use of refrigerants directly achieves CARB's goal of reducing HFC emissions by eliminating, or at least reducing, the need to service existing systems with newly manufactured product. By promoting

reclamation, we can break the cycle of production for emission, and service the aftermarket without producing additional virgin refrigerant.

We specifically recommend the California Air Resources Board consider:

- (1) Leveraging California's procurement policy to incentivize the use of reclaimed refrigerants to services existing state-owned or managed systems. The environmental benefits of using reclaimed refrigerant to service state-owned or managed systems would be significant. The emissions avoided by every 10,000 pounds of reclaimed HFCs purchased by the State of California would be equivalent to taking nearly 1,000 cars off the road or powering more than 600 homes for a year. The Environmental Protection Agency already maintains a list of EPA certified refrigerant reclamation companies, reclaimed refrigerant is certified to meet the same purity specifications as virgin gas, and reclaimed refrigerant is identically priced as virgin gas. Consequently, there would be no additional cost associated with adopting such policy. In addition to the direct benefits, a state procurement requirement would give the private sector a greater incentive to responsibly manage refrigerants. As companies recognize that their used refrigerant has an economic value, they will be more likely to minimize leaks and treat the refrigerant as an asset instead of a liability.
- (2) Adopting a recycled-content requirement for bulk refrigerant sold in California. In addition to leveraging the state procurement process to support use of reclaimed refrigerant, we encourage CARB to consider requiring a certain percentage (10-20 percent) of all bulk refrigerant sold in California to be reclaimed gas. The threshold could also be increased over time as system owners transition to more environmentally friendly refrigerants. Adopting this requirement will help expedite the eventual phase-out of HFCs. In addition, creating a greater economic value for used HFCs will stimulate better refrigerant management practices. System owners will also be able to leverage their existing refrigerant asset to reduce the cost of transitioning to a more environmentally friendly system.
- (3) Adopt the American Carbon Registry's protocol for reclaimed refrigerants. The American Carbon Registry recently adopted "An Emission Reduction Measurement and Monitoring Methodology for Use of Reclaimed Refrigerants and Advanced Refrigeration Systems" to award carbon credits for the use of reclaimed refrigerants. We recommend CARB formally adopt the protocol and promote its use to help incentivize the reuse and reclamation of the refrigerants already in the installed based.
- (4) Recognize reclaimed refrigerants as low or zero GWP alternatives. We applaud CARB for recognizing that reclaimed refrigerants should be exempt from any sales ban of high GWP refrigerants, but we encourage CARB to also explicitly recognize reclaimed refrigerants as low or zero GWP alternatives. By reusing the refrigerant already in the installed base, CARB can reduce the need for additional virgin refrigerant to service the aftermarket. In addition, promoting reclamation will incentivize better refrigerant management practices (e.g., reducing leak rates) as end users see the refrigerant as an asset instead of a liability.

- (5) Ultimately, phasing out virgin HFC production will require a more robust reclamation industry. One of the primary challenges with reclamation is reducing the burden on contractors. While intentional venting is illegal, it is clearly happening, particularly in the residential sector. CARB should look for ways to make it easier, and help incentivize proper refrigerant recovery practices that promote the reclamation and re-use of refrigerant. For example, CARB could establish a grant program for reclaimers to develop reclamation centers where the contractors could drop off the dirty gas and be paid on the spot.
- (6) Statewide promotional effort to educate consumers about refrigerants and the benefits of reclaimed. The State should consider setting aside funds to promote the recovery, recycling and reclamation of refrigerants. A public campaign could also be launched to educate consumers and end users about the climate benefits of using reclaimed refrigerants as well as the legal requirement to recover refrigerant. during system repairs.

We applaud your efforts to focus on short-lived climate pollutants and are grateful for the opportunity to provide our input. We would welcome the opportunity to discuss these ideas in greater detail with you or the appropriate staff on your team.

Sincerely

Stephen P. Mandracchia

Vice President Legal & Regulatory

SPM/